



MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE COUNCIL

10 JULY 2023

BROADWINDSOR CRICKET PAVILION

PRESENT: Cllr. Rowland Hibbard (Chairman), Cllr. Jacqui Sewell (Vice Chair), Cllr. Tim Bassett, Cllr. Stuart Curtis, Cllr. Rick Dyke, Cllr. Andrew Frampton, Cllr. Bob Harris, Cllr. Fraser Hughes, Cllr. Sonia Raymond, Cllr. Nathalie Roberts.

ATTENDANCE: Councillor Simon Christopher (Dorset Council), Helen Cudmore (Clerk).

The Meeting commenced at 7.30 pm and was opened by Councillor Hibbard. There were four members of the public present. Councillor Hibbard welcomed Councillors and members of the public.

1. APOLOGIES AND APPROVAL OF ABSENCE

Apologies were received from PCSO Bishop and from Councillors Burt, Chubb, Nikolov and White and unanimously approved by the Parish Council.

2. DISCLOSURES OF INTERESTS, DISPENSATIONS AND REGISTER OF INTERESTS UPDATES

a. To receive disclosures of personal and prejudicial interests from Councillors and employees on matters to be considered at the Meeting.

Councillor Roberts expressed an interest in Agenda Item 8a and stated that she would refrain from all discussion.

b. To receive requests for dispensations.

None.

c. To grant any requests for dispensation.

None.

d. To receive any updates to the Register of Interests from Councillors.

None.

3. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes from the Meeting of the Parish Council held on 12 June were confirmed as a true record, unanimously approved by the Council and duly signed by Councillor Hibbard.

4. MATTERS ARISING

a. Tribute to Dave Chumbley

A minute's silence was observed to remember Dave Chumbley. Councillor Hibbard paid tribute to Dave, stating that he was a great Councillor who had been deeply involved with both the Parish Plan and Neighbourhood Plan and that he was always cheerful and was a really good man. Councillor Sewell stated that he would always do anything for everybody. Councillor Hibbard stated that he and the Clerk had visited Dave at Weldmar Hospice and that he would be missed by all at the Parish Council. Councillors concurred.

b. Community Larder Update

Councillor Sewell stated that the first larder session on 23 June went well with a starting membership of twelve members which increased to twenty-five in week two. Councillor Sewell stated that there is a limit of fifty people or families and the criteria states that they should be from within the Broadwindsor Group Parish area. Councillor Sewell stated that there are currently members from outside of the Grouped Parish but that this is acceptable whilst numbers remain under fifty. If the number of members exceeds fifty, then those residing outside of the Grouped Parish will be asked to stand down. Councillor Sewell stated that she would like the Parish Council to purchase a number of cold bags to lend to people who are taking home fridge and frozen items and stated that this is a condition of FareShare that the cold chain is maintained. Councillor Sewell suggested that the funds raised through selling the surplus commemorative mugs could be put towards this. Councillor Sewell stated that Councillor White had received a letter from the Bookings Clerk for Comrades Hall asking whether an agreement had been made for FareShare to set up a table and operate out of the main Hall. Councillor Sewell stated that as it was raining, a table had been placed just inside the doors by the stage door to prevent paperwork from getting wet and stated that they were not in any way in the main Hall. Councillor Sewell asked if anyone has or knows of anyone with a pop up gazebo that they could borrow on Friday mornings to be used during inclement weather. Councillor Roberts stated that they need to be outside if they don't book the Hall.

c. Surplus Commemorative Mugs Update

Councillor Sewell reported that she had sold a number of mugs at £2.50 each at the Broadwindsor Fun Day and that she now had eighteen left. Councillor Sewell stated that some mugs in the corner of the boxes were found to be chipped. Councillor Hibbard thanked Councillor Sewell for her efforts.

5. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

Members of the public were invited to address the Council by Councillor Hibbard. There were no comments.

a. Report from Councillor Simon Christopher, Dorset Council

Councillor Hibbard stated that Councillor Christopher's report had been circulated and asked for any questions. Councillor Christopher stated that it was very good to hear about the subject of food earlier in the meeting as he has been speaking to Dorset Council about the

level of local food deprivation. Councillor Christopher stated that across Dorset different levels of poverty and deprivation exist and to place this in context, in Sturminster Newton Dorset Council are feeding on a weekly basis hundreds of families and stated that this a real issue and concern. Councillor Christopher circulated two documents and asked the Parish Council if anyone knew what the Pensions Dashboard is. Councillor Sewell stated that it was the interface where you can check your pension but stated that not everyone has the internet. Councillor Christopher stated that the Pensions Dashboard will enable individuals to access their pensions information online, securely and all in one place and stated that there is currently £20 billion of unclaimed pensions in this country. Councillor Christopher stated that this is an area in which the Parish Council can really focus on and talk to its parishioners about. Councillor Christopher stated that the world of pensions has changed dramatically and stated that Dorset Council along with other councils in the South and the Environment Agency have pensions managed by Brunel worth £35 billion and stated that Dorset Council is trying hard to be ethically responsible in its investments. Councillor Christopher stated that he has also been focussing on road safety improvements, most notably at this time in and around Drimpton where there is currently a great deal of concern. Councillor Sewell stated that a member of the public was in attendance and would like to pass on information and photographs regarding road safety issues, near Whetley Road. The member of the public stated that she had taken some photographs of the skid marks left by vehicles. Councillor Christopher asked that an email be sent to him, Councillor Sewell stated that she would email him with the photographs. Councillor Hibbard thanked Councillor Christopher for his report. Councillor Christopher left the meeting.

b. Report from Dorset Police

In his absence, the Clerk read aloud the report provided by PCSO Bishop which stated that at 1.30 am on 30 June, Dorset Police had a call about three unknown males, breaking into a trade vehicle in the village. The victim had acted quickly due to an alert on his doorbell camera and scared the offenders off, before they could gain entry. He then spoke to a neighbour who had his vehicle broken into and tools stolen. The males were seen to jump into a large white car before driving off. Dorset Police is following lines of enquiry and ask that if anyone has any information about this crime, or would have caught it, or a possibly a similar vehicle at that time on their own CCTV, please report it to them and use reference number 55230101466. Between the 2 and 3 July, a window on a vehicle in the village was smashed. No one was seen and it is unknown why this occurred. If anyone has any information about this crime, please contact Dorset Police on 101 and use reference number 55230104905. In his report PCSO Bishop stated that he would be at the Post Office/coffee morning on Tuesday 11 July at 11.00 am.

c. Broadwindsor Group Parish Council Vacancy, Broadwindsor Ward

The Clerk reported that no requests for an election had been received by Dorset Council and that the vacancy can now be filled by co-option. The Clerk stated that the deadline for expressions of interest will be 8 August, with the co-option taking place at the September meeting. The Clerk distributed the notices and asked for these to be placed on noticeboards.

6. CORRESPONDENCE AND NOTICES

a. Bridport and District Citizens Advice, Letter of Thanks

The Clerk reported that this was in response to the grant awarded and that she had circulated the letter prior to the meeting.

b. Broadwindsor Resident, Support with Tree Pruning Request

Councillor Dyke reported that he had been passed an enquiry from a Broadwindsor resident from the Clerk and had visited the resident. Councillor Dyke shared a map with Councillors and stated that the enquiry relates to trees which line the boundary between the houses which were built at Trusthams and the privately owned houses and a few years ago, the resident asked Magna if they could have the trees trimmed as they were blocking light coming into their house and as a result meant that they were having to have the lights on for longer in the day which was a greater cost for them. Councillor Dyke stated that although he has not seen a copy, he had been informed that the response from Magna at that time was to write to residents to tell them that they should be speaking to other local residents and that it was not the role of Magna to do this, and Magna also wrote to residents advising that it was their responsibility to cut back their trees. Councillor Dyke stated that he had been informed that one of the residents had wanted to cut back one of the trees and stated that he had been told that an objection had been made by another resident due to impact on wildlife. Councillor Dyke stated that there has been an impasse for a period of time during which the trees have grown and are now enormous and that there is a serious loss of light for the resident. Councillor Dyke stated that a further complication is that it is unclear as to where these trees have been planted and whose land it is and therefore where responsibility lies. Councillor Dyke stated that the tree causing the biggest problem for the resident is the one which seems most likely to be on the land of the private house and if they were willing, they could have the tree trimmed. Councillor Dyke stated that there may still be an issue that an objection is made. Councillor Sewell stated that the houses built at Trusthams have shallow foundations and the tree roots may be causing problems and suggested that the Tree Officer at Dorset Council be contacted and asked to inspect the trees urgently. Councillor Dyke stated that there are a number of options, one of which is to pursue with Magna knowing that a resolution will not be quick coming. Councillor Hibbard stated that the Tree Officer should be contacted in the first instance, Councillor Frampton stated that the Tree Officer will have access to the Land Register and will be able to identify which land the trees are on. The Clerk was asked to contact the Tree Officer.

Councillor Hughes stated that there was another tree matter to raise and stated that the Clerk had been contacted by a local resident to complain about trees in Hursey Common by the football field which are overhanging into Hursey Road. Councillor Hughes stated that they have grown to a great height and asked Councillor Dyke about a recent visit from Dorset

Wildlife Trust. Councillor Dyke asked the Clerk if she had received any communication from Dorset Wildlife Trust, the Clerk stated that she had not. Councillor Hughes stated that the local resident has complained that the trees are blocking sunlight which is preventing him from installing solar panels. Councillor Frampton stated that the height of the trees was not presenting issues for farm vehicles passing through and he was only agreeable to trees being cut if there is a safety issue. Councillor Hibbard proposed asking the Tree Officer to review this matter as well.

c. Broadwindsor Resident, Village Sign

The Clerk stated that she had received comments from a local resident about the poor village signage for Broadwindsor and stated that the Parish Council has discussed this on previous occasions. Councillor Hibbard stated that the Council has looked at costs for new signage and that it was very expensive. The Clerk stated that it was not so much the cost of the sign, but the traffic management required by Dorset Council to install any new signage. Councillor Sewell stated that perhaps it could be sponsored by local business. Councillor Hughes stated that Highways advise that village gates act as a useful deterrent for speeding vehicles, Councillor Dyke stated that they would not improve the look of the entrance to the village. Councillor Hibbard stated that it would be helpful to speak to people and ask them what they would like to see and add the matter to the agenda for the next meeting. Councillor Sewell stated that signage for other parts of the Grouped Parish would also have to be considered.

7. ACCOUNTS

a. To receive the Finance Report

Councillor Hibbard referred Members of the Council to a spreadsheet highlighting income and expenditure which had previously been circulated. The current balance as of the 30 June was £89,298.60. There were no questions. The Clerk highlighted that £1716.89 had been received from Broadwindsor Sports Field as the charity was going to be closed shortly and they had wanted to transfer all outstanding reserves to the Parish Council for maintenance of the sports field.

b. To approve payment of £86.76 for HMRC (NI)]

c. To approve payment of £240.00 for Dorset Council (Footpath Gate and Sleepers)

d. To approve payment of £58.29 for G Small (Lawnmower Petrol)

e. To approve payment of £54.22 for Councillor Dyke (Reimbursement of Printing Costs)

f. To approve payment of £89.28 for Focus (HS) Limited (Internal Audit)

g. To approve payment of £100.00 for Simon Copp (Verge Cutting)

h. To approve payment of £60.00 for Drimpton Village Hall (Hall Hire Charges)

i. To approve payment of £41.82 for the Clerk (Expenses July 2023)

j. To approve payment of £2,047.49 for the Clerk (Salary Adjustment April – June 2023)

Councillor Hibbard proposed that Agenda Item e be moved to the agenda for the FMR Trust, there were no objections. Councillor Bassett proposed that Agenda items 7b to 7j with the exception of 7e be approved en bloc, this was seconded by Councillor Sewell.

Resolved: Proposed by Councillor Bassett, seconded by Councillor Sewell and agreed by a show of hands, the Council unanimously approved items 7b to 7j, with the exception of 7e.

k. Project Ideas for Community Infrastructure Levy

Councillor Sewell reported that the chain fencing in the field at Drimpton Village Hall is desperately in need of replacing. Councillor Bassett stated that the Committee had held a meeting and discussed the costs of repairing the fencing and stated that the cost was astronomical and that it had been agreed to purchase netting which would be much cheaper, and they would be able to install themselves. Councillor Hibbard suggested that the money could go towards increasing the height of the MUGA fencing, all Councillors agreed. Councillor Sewell stated that she had received a message at 8.50 pm on 3 July stating that the MUGA was still open and young people were playing there.

8. PLANNING APPLICATIONS

a. Applications Received and Circulated for Consultation

P/HOU/2023/02035, Rock House, Clanden Hill, Broadwindsor, DT8 3PX

P/LBC/2023/02036, Rock House, Clanden Hill, Broadwindsor, DT8 3PX

Councillor Hughes reported that he had carried out the consultation for this application and had visited the applicant. Councillor Hughes stated that there are a number of elements to this application. The expansion of the parking area from the road to the garage - to allow this the original walls surrounding the parking area have been knocked down and new ones built. The new walls are breeze block and have been painted in a light colour drawing attention to the area. Councillor Hughes stated that he had suggested to the applicant that painting a darker colour would make the area less noticeable and that the owner has indicated that they may face the breeze block with stonework. Councillor Hughes stated that there is a blind access to the road making exiting (on the pinch point) dangerous and that he had raised the possibility of installing a mirror (with the approval of the owner of the property opposite) to make the exiting safer. Councillor Hughes stated that this issue was for the consideration of Highways. Councillor Hughes stated that the second element relates to the need to replace a rotten fence and stated that the new fence is of a high standard and in his opinion totally acceptable. Councillor Hughes stated that the third element is a proposal to improve the front wall and trim the current hedge to offer a better view of the house and increase security. This, it is proposed, is by introducing a metal gate and railings. The intended work should improve the current situation and was in his view acceptable. Councillor Hughes stated that the final element relates to the wall that separates Rock House from the Old Place. The current state of the wall makes it unsafe. There are many areas where the mortar is missing and at one point the wall bulges. There is also uncertainty about the depth of the foundations. With urgency the wall needs to be taken down and rebuilt. Councillor Hughes stated that he approved of this. Councillor Hughes summarised that he did have concerns over the first element and supported the other proposals.

P/FUL/2023/00747, Bridge Farm, Chard Road, Drimpton, DT8 3RF

Councillor Harris reported that he had carried out a site visit and that the application was seeking approval for a change of use of a pasture 0.25 hectares from agricultural to tourist accommodation including provision for two temporary timber-built cabins. Each unit sleeps two people and has self-catering facilities including a kitchenette, bedroom areas, toilet, and shower. Councillor Harris stated that no nearby properties would be affected and that nearby properties have been leafleted with information and one letter of support has been sent to the planning portal. Councillor Harris stated that the proposal would not be visible from neighbouring properties and not obtrusive and that the building materials are timber, there is no outdoor lighting planned, that there is access to the highway, parking on site for four cars plus cycles and EV charging points. Councillor Harris stated that Bridge Farm has an existing barn conversion holiday let, and this is a further diversification to cater for the glamping market. The timber cabins will have a low impact on the surrounding landscape. Councillor Harris stated that he can not see any objection to the proposal and fully supports the application.

P/HOU/2023/03602, 8 Trusthams, Broadwindsor, Dorset, DT8 3QB

Councillor Sewell reported that she had carried out the consultation on this application and stated that she had not been able to speak with the applicant but had spoken to neighbours, none of whom would be affected by the proposal. Councillor Sewell stated that she had been informed by one of the neighbours that they could not find the planning application on the Dorset Council Planning portal and after having checked herself, it could only be accessed by inputting the reference number and did not come up after a search. Councillor Sewell stated that her main concern with this proposed extension is whether the foundations are actually strong enough to support a first floor being built above it as the houses at Trusthams were built in the same way as Woolaway Bungalows and Trusthams houses also have 'concrete cancer'. Councillor Sewell questioned whether Section 157 agreements which limit to whom council houses could be sold on to, were still being adhered to.

b. Other Applications

P/FUL/2023/03774, North Dibberford Farm, North Dibberford Road, Beaminster DT8 3HD

The Clerk reported that this application had been received and that Councillor White had agreed to lead on the consultation.

P/FUL/2023/02425, Magdalen Project, Magdalen Farm, Maudlin Lane, Winsham, Chard, TA20 4PA

The Clerk asked for a lead Councillor, Councillor Hibbard suggested Councillor Chubb. The Clerk stated that she would contact him.

c. Results

The Clerk reported the following results:

P/LBC/2023/02652, Spring Cottage, Pound Lane, Burstock, DT8 3LL: Granted

P/PABA/2023/02706, Hill View Cottage, Littlewindsor Farm to Blagdon Lane, Littlewindsor, DT8 3QU: Prior Approval Required

The Clerk reported that she had been contacted by Councillor Raymond regarding a possible new building at Havendale and that she had contacted the Enforcement Team at Dorset Council. The Clerk reported that she had received a reply stating that having looked at Google Earth, it is evident that the two outbuildings have stood on the site for many years and that the landowners have confirmed that they were repairs following damage in storms. The Clerk stated that Dorset Council had stated that the development on the land is no different than it has been historically with no material change of use, so no further action will be taken.

9. APPLICATION FOR PUBLIC WORKS LOAN BOARD FINANCE

a. Update

The Clerk reported that funds have now been transferred to Kitson & Trotman and a completion statement had been received. The Clerk stated that it was hoped that funds would be received by BADCE by mid-week. Councillor Hibbard thanked the Clerk.

10. CLIMATE CHANGE EMERGENCY

a. Working Group Update

Councillor Dyke reported that Sheila Hawkins will be talking about the Community Land Trust at the next Climate & Ecological Emergency Support meeting on Monday 17 July at 12.30 pm and he stated that he will circulate Zoom access details. Councillor Dyke stated that Dorset will be organising its own COP event in early September at the Dorchester Corn Exchange and stated that unfortunately he is unable to attend but would circulate details in case others wish to attend. Councillor Dyke stated that as highlighted in Councillor Christopher's report, he will be looking at DEFRA's new Species Survival Fund and whether the Parish is able to access it.

11. ALLOTMENTS

Councillor Hibbard read aloud a report from Sheila Hawkins and stated that the 'Broadwindsor Allotment Group is pleased to report that the installation of the composting toilet on the site is now complete, thanks to Stefan's skilful work, to both design and build it. We have planted a sensory garden on each side and provided a slabbed path for access. The plants include Lavendar, Thyme, Marjoram, Mint, Rosemary and Sage – all pollinator friendly, hardy and suited to a warming climate. We are grateful to the Wessex Water Community Fund, and to Broadwindsor Group Parish Council for their generous grant funding for this project.'

12. COMMUNICATIONS WITHIN THE GROUPED PARISH AREA

No update.

13. HIGHWAYS

a. Sports Field Maintenance

Councillor Hughes reported that a volunteer who had been mowing and strimming on the sports field had encountered both human faeces and dog waste and unfortunately had been sprayed with both. Councillor Hughes stated that the volunteer had now withdrawn their services. Councillor Hughes stated that whilst we're used to the latter we are not used to the former and that this is a new low for the village. Councillor Hughes stated it has been proposed to move one set of goal posts to the car park as they are not used and their presence on the field makes mowing more difficult. Councillor Hughes stated that he had been informed that volunteers should be wearing ear defenders. Councillor Hughes stated that the field is very bumpy due to mole activity and has been advised that it is too dangerous for young people to play football. Councillor Hughes stated that he had inspected the gate and the posts which support it are both rotten and need replacing. Councillor Hughes stated that the mower has now carried out thirty hours of mowing and asked the Clerk to find out if a service or oil change is required. Councillor Bassett stated that there is a problem of dog fouling on the playing field and more recently in the children's play area in Drimpton which has escalated this summer. Councillor Bassett stated that there have always been signs stating that no dogs are allowed in the park but stated that people are ignoring them and taking their dogs in and not picking up after they have fouled. Councillor Sewell suggested that a live video stream could be a good deterrent, Councillor Hibbard stated that this is such a widespread problem that cameras may now be a realistic option as it would only take one or two prosecutions to deter others. Councillor Bassett stated that it was very distressing for the person who carries out the maintenance at Drimpton who had also had his jacket stolen recently whilst mowing the grass. The Clerk stated that she would contact the Dog Warden as there are regulations regarding the use of cameras and stated that she would report back.

b. Management of Verges

Councillor Hibbard stated that the verge has now been cut around the bench, Councillor Hughes stated that he proposed that the wildflower planting be moved as it detracts from the new war memorial. Councillor Hughes stated that he has received a lot of positive comments about the new war memorial and stated that people have been impressed but he has received criticism about the use of artificial grass and suggested that a couple of paving stones may be more suitable. Councillor Hibbard stated that he would look to see if he had some to offer. Councillor Hibbard stated that he had been contacted by Toby Emmott who usually cuts the verge in Hursey and stated that he had been approached by a local resident stating that the verge should not be cut as there were orchids growing at that time. Councillor Hibbard stated that Toby Emmott had reported that the grass was waist high and growing into a neighbour's fence. Councillor Dyke stated that the orchids are quite spectacular, Councillor Hibbard stated that he would contact Toby Emmott and ask that the cut take place later in the year as the Parish Council has a duty to keep that area maintained.

c. Dog Fouling Notices

The Clerk stated that the local resident who had originally offered to put up the signs was unfortunately not able to do so now. The Clerk asked whether the Council still wanted to put up new signs on Lewesdon Hill, there was agreement that this would be a good idea.

d. Update on Letter to Chris Loder MP

The Clerk reported that she had received confirmation from Stonewater that the strip of land required for the footpath did not belong to them and that they had no objection to a footpath being installed. The Clerk stated that Dorset Council had also confirmed that they did not own the land. The Clerk stated that there had obviously been some intervention from Chris Loder's office which prompted the communication from Stonewater. The Clerk also stated that she had been advised by Chris Loder's assistant that the Parish Council needs to progress the speed limit matter through Councillor Christopher. It was agreed that the Clerk would ask that this matter be progressed by Chris Loder MP.

e. Speed Indicator Device Volunteers

The Clerk reported that one volunteer had come forward to help with the rotation of the speed indicator devices and a former volunteer had very kindly offered to provide some training. The Clerk was asked to ask the wider community again as it is best to have two people to carry out the rotation together.

Councillor Sewell stated that the road drain by the Old George in Broadwindsor is full and needs attention. Councillor Frampton asked whether the fingerpost signs were still being restored. The Clerk stated that she had made enquiries with Kevin Madder-Smith and had been informed that the process was still continuing. Councillor Hibbard reported that he had received an email from another local resident in Pipe House Lane asking if grant money was available to restore a fingerpost sign near to his home which he would like to restore. There was consensus that this would be welcomed, and Councillor Hibbard stated that he would ask him to obtain some costings.

14. DEFIBRILLATOR FOR SEABOROUGH

Deferred until the next meeting.

15. AFFORDABLE HOUSING

Councillor Hibbard reported that the houses are virtually finished with just some landscaping and snagging lists to be completed. Councillor Hibbard stated that a community open day is planned for Friday 18 August and that refreshments will be served in the village hall. Councillor Bassett agreed to contact the booking clerk to check availability. Councillor Hibbard stated that an ash tree had to be felled as it was dead and stated that he had seen the report from the Tree Officer which confirmed this. Councillor Frampton asked about allocations, Councillor Hibbard stated that there are twenty nine people who have expressed an interest and that the CLT will only be required to verify the local connection, and that the housing association will allocate homes and have access to references.

16. MATTERS OF INTEREST AND INFORMATION

a. Items for next Agenda from Members of the Council

None.

b. Items for next Agenda from Members of the Public

None.

17. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

Members of the public were invited to give their views and ask questions of the Parish Council on any outstanding issues on the agenda or raise issues for future consideration. There were no issues raised.

18. DATE OF NEXT MEETING

The date of the next meeting was agreed for Monday 11 September 2023 at Drimpton Village Hall.

19. FMR TRUST

a. To receive the Finance Report

Councillor Hibbard referred Trustees to a spreadsheet highlighting income and expenditure which had previously been circulated. The current balance as of the 30 June was £3,192.05. There were no questions.

b. To approve payment of £335.25 for Broadwindsor Group Parish Council (Trust Administration)

Resolved: Proposed by Councillor Bassett, seconded by Councillor Hibbard and agreed by a show of hands, Trustees unanimously approved item 19b.

c. To approve payment of £99.00 for Councillor Dyke (Reimbursement of Printing Costs)

Councillor Dyke circulated the leaflet and stated that it was more cost effective to purchase 500 leaflets printed at £99.00 rather than 100 at £54.22.

Resolved: Proposed by Councillor Sewell, seconded by Councillor Hibbard and agreed by a show of hands, Trustees unanimously approved item 19c.

Councillor Hibbard reported that the CLT had now completed its Grouped Parish circuit walk leaflet and that this project had received funding from the Parish Council and FMR Trust. The Clerk asked if there was a digital version, Councillor Hibbard stated that he would forward the email with link.

20. CLOSE

The meeting of the Parish Council was formally closed at 8.53 pm and the meeting of the FMR Trust was formally closed at 8.57 pm. Councillor Hibbard thanked everyone for attending and for their participation.